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December 7, 2015 
 
 
Mr. John M. Colmers 
Chairman 
Health Services Cost Review Commission 
4160 Patterson Avenue 
Baltimore, Maryland  21215-2254 
 
Dear Chairman Colmers: 
 
On behalf of the Baltimore Workforce Investment Board I am writing to express our 
support for the concept of a hospital-led employment program that hires from 
communities of high rates of poverty and unemployment.    
 
We believe the proposed program represents the opportunity to create a broad-based 
collaboration of government, hospitals, and workforce development entities to address 
both health and income disparities in our most disadvantaged communities.   
 
Creating an employment path for those living in impoverished communities not only 
improves the economic stability of those communities, but will also have a positive 
impact on the overall health of these communities. In addition, as hospitals shift their 
focus to providing more community-based preventive care; this program will assist in 
training the workforce needed to make that shift successful.  
 
All of the factors outlined above are aligned with the vision and mission of the BWIB. 
 
Thank you for the opportunity to share our views and, if we can be of assistance as this 
program is further developed, we stand ready. 
 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Andrew Bertamini 
Chair 
Baltimore Workforce Investment Board 
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December 7, 2015

John M. Colmers

Chairman

The Health Services Cost Review Commission

4160 Patterson Avenue

Baltimore, MD 21215 y

Dear Chairman Colm^j^
I write to offer the Department's support for the December 9, 2015 HSCRC statf
recommendation regarding the Health Employment Program document prepared by the
Maryland Hospital Association.

In short, the revised proposal recognizes thatHSCRC's scope andefforts should remain
focused on the continued developmentof the All-Payer Model. The revised staff
recommendationaddresses the Department's previously stated interest in making this
investment one-time and also requires hospitals to have 'skin in the game' through matching
funds to support the development and implementation of the program. We strongly believe
that after an initial investment of $5 million from the fiscal year 2017 update factor, hospitals
should plan to fund positions from existing rates, community benefits funds, resources
derivedfrom reductions in hospitalizations, and othergrant, philanthropy, and foundation
support. It is ICQ percent in the interest of the hospitals - both collectively and individually -
to make sure ongoing community resources are available to meet the goals of the agreement
with the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services under the All-Payer Model.

As one of the largest payers and employers in the state, we thank you and the Commission
for the work on this complex effort and look forward to participating in developments
moving forward. Please contact Shannon McMahon, Deputy Secretary of Health Care
Financing at 410-767-4139 with questions.

^an T. Mitchell

Secretary

201 W. Preston Street-Baltimore, Maryland 21201
Toil Free 1-877-4MD-DHMH -TTY/Maryland Relay Service 1-800-735-2258

Web Site: wwTv.dhmh.maryland,gov





 

 

John Colmers 
Chairman 
Maryland Health Services Cost Review 
Commission 
4160 Patterson Ave. 
Baltimore, MD 21215 

Donna Kinzer 
Executive Director 
Maryland Health Services Cost Review 
Commission 
4160 Patterson Ave. 
Baltimore, MD 21215 

 

Dear Mr. Colmers and Ms. Kinzer: 

The purpose of this letter is to offer qualified support for the staff comments on the Health Job 
Opportunity Program Proposal offered by the Maryland Hospital Association (MHA). The MHA 
is to be commended for raising an issue that is extremely important to the future discussions 
about the health and health care for critically underserved Marylanders. 

The proposal before the commissioners from the Maryland Hospital Association (MHA) presents 
both a unique opportunity and a unique challenge.  I represent the perspective of a plan sponsor - 
those employees and employers who pay the bills in our current system - what has been called 
the foundation of the American health care system.  I do not suggest that my perspective is 
representative of the plan sponsor community, but I do hope it may help to frame future dialogue 
on the topic. This topic addressed here will not go away. 

My comments are not only addressed to the Commissioners, but also to those political leaders 
who wrote in support of the MHA proposal.  

Health care is more than medical care 
To frame this discussion, I would like to make a distinction between medical care and health 
care.  Medical care is the care delivered by doctors and hospitals and other health care facilities 
and professionals. For my purposes, health care is more than medical care and includes what are 
often referred to as the “social determinants” of health.   

In moving to a system of hospital global budgeting, Maryland is doing more than just moving 
away from fee for service Medicine.  It is recognizing that health care is more than just medical 
care. It is attempting a transformation from a system that pays only for medical care to one that 
pays to deliver health. It is learning that health care is more than just medical care. Much of the 
discussion at the Care Coordination Work Group centered on exactly that topic. 

As plan sponsors we have traditionally paid for medical care. That may be unfortunate, but it is 
the system we have. Although we call it health insurance, it is more aptly labelled sick insurance. 
Too often we pay the cost consequences for those who have not had adequate health care before 
becoming our employees, union members or family members. Some of us are moving to adopt 
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wellness programs and moving toward a more holistic approach to health.  But that is for our 
own population and may or may not even include the families of our workers. 

I remember attending one of the first Payment Model Work Group meetings.  One of the hospital 
representatives commented on the new global budgeting opportunity by saying that it would 
allow them to spend money on areas that improve health care delivery but that they would also 
have to increase charges for the things that they do get paid for. 

Addressing the social determinants of health 
Relative to other countries, the United States spends far more for health services and far less on 
the social services that have been documented to improve health outcomes. The proposal by the 
MHA is further recognition of the social determinants of health and once again we employers 
and plan sponsors are asked to foot the bill.  This cannot and should not continue. The question 
before the Commission and, in part, the question before those politicians whose endorsements 
accompany the MHA proposal, is twofold: to what extent are hospitals responsible for 
addressing the social determinants of health and to what extent are plan sponsors responsible for 
bearing that cost? 

While there may surely be a role for hospitals in addressing some of the social determinants of 
health, the scale of the gap is huge.  It is unrealistic to expect hospitals, and by extension, plan 
sponsors fill this need.  The potential bill is enormous.  And those politicians supporting the 
proposal are abdicating their own responsibility to achieve a more coherent approach to meeting 
the health needs of Marylanders.  

The Rate Setting mechanism is the wrong solution 
I question whether in the long run it is the responsibility of Plan sponsors to bear those costs 
through the current rate setting mechanism.  There are many factors that affect the health and 
well-being of the people we cover in our plans.  Will this proposal help them?  I think not 

It will provide much needed help to populations in great need in ways that are well documented 
by the MHA paper.  But is it fair to ask plan sponsors to bear that cost, especially when we will 
soon be facing a 40% excise tax on costs above the excise tax threshold?  I think not. 

The 57% of employers who offer health insurance to their employees should not bear this cost.  
It is a cost that should be supported by local, state, and federal support of social services through 
equitable taxation that treats all employers fairly. 

Politicians endorsing this proposal should not look to plan sponsors to absorb costs they are not 
willing to grapple with themselves. It is time our political leaders address the shortcomings of the 
Affordable Care Act and the limitations of a hospital global budgeting system that tries to find a 
way to address the larger issues of delivering health in a payment system that only pays for 
medical care. 

The HSCRC staff comments offer a reasonable approach 
The staff of the HSCRC is to be commended for keeping the Commission focused on its Triple 
Aim of improving care, improving health, and lowering costs. In the context of lowering costs, 
the Commission should note the observation form a recent Commonwealth Fund Report: i“One 
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potential consequence of high health spending is that it may crowd out other forms of social 
spending that support health.” 

The complexity of economic disparities, which the staff notes,  include job development, 
employment security, housing, food, transportation, and education, as well as other issues such 
as safety and security for community residents, exceed the scope of the Maryland rate setting 
process, even in the context of global budgeting. 

The Commission is to be commended for the steps it has taken thus far, including allocating 
money for infrastructure development.  Hospitals are to be commended for exceeding revenue 
reduction targets and quality improvements goals, while at the same time improving their own 
profitability. It is time for political leaders to address the much larger issues related to the social 
determinants of health care without passing the buck onto the employees and employers who 
currently fund health care in Maryland. 

 

Sincerely, 

 
James L. McGee, CEBS 

Executive Director 
 

CC: Barbara A. Mikulski, United States Senator 
Elijah E. Cummings, Congress of the U.S 
Donna F. Edwards, Congress of the U.S,  
C.A. Dutch Ruppersberger, Congress of the U.S 
John P. Sarbanes, Congress of the U.S 
Chris Van Hollen, Congress of the U.S.,  
Thomas V. Mike Miller, Jr, Maryland General Assembly 
Michael E. Bush, Maryland General Assembly 
Peter A. Hammen, Maryland House of Delegates 
Maggie MacIntosh, Maryland House of Delegates 
Susan C. Lee, Maryland Senate 

  

                                                           
i U.S. Health Care from a Global Perspective: Spending, Use of Services, Prices, and Health in 13 Countries, 
 David Squires and Chloe Anderson,  Commonwealth Fund pub. 1819 Vol. 15 
 











 

 

 

 

November 23, 2015 
 
John M. Colmers 
Chairman, Health Services Cost Review Commission 
3910 Keswick Road 
Suite N-2200 
Baltimore, Maryland  21211 
 
Dear Chairman Colmers: 
 
On behalf of the Maryland Hospital Association’s 66 member hospitals and health systems, I am writing 
in support of Option 3 of the staff proposals for the Health Jobs Opportunity Program, with one 
important modification related to the level of funding. As the hospital field commits to further 
development of this important program’s design and implementation with the commission, we cannot 
support the up-front funding limitation of $5 million indicated by staff; instead, the amount and its 
source should be defined by the further work to be done under Option 3.  
 
We appreciate the thoughtful consideration that staff has given in its proposed range of options for the 
jobs program, and would agree with commissioner comments made at the November 18 public meeting, 
that the needs of addressing health care disparities throughout the state, including the lack of meaningful 
job opportunities in areas of high unemployment and poverty, is one of the most challenging issues the 
commission has had to address. While the proposed options fall short of the $40 million in new rate 
funding that supporters requested to begin to address these needs, Option 3 will allow hospitals to 
continue to explore these challenges and solutions with the commission. Options 1 and 2 are not 
acceptable to the hospital field, as they would divert equally important competitive transformation 
implementation grant funds toward the Health Jobs Opportunity Program. As collaborative efforts are 
well under way for the expected December 21 submission of those grant applications, we believe it 
would be inappropriate to redirect any portion of those funds — even to meet the important goals of the 
jobs program. 
 
We look forward to your consideration of our recommendation at the December 9 public meeting. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
 
 

Michael B. Robbins 
Senior Vice President 

cc:  Herbert Wong, PhD, Vice Chairman 
George H. Bone, MD  
Stephen F. Jencks, MD, MPH 
Jack C. Keane 
Donna Kinzer, Executive Director 
Bernadette Loftus, MD 
Thomas R. Mullen 









 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
November 13, 2015 
 
John M. Colmers,  
Chair 
Health Services Cost Review Commission  
 4160 Patterson Avenue 
Baltimore, Maryland 21215 
 
Re: Hospital Job Opportunity Proposal 
 
Dear Mr. Colmers: 
 
The League of Life and Health Insurers of Maryland, Inc. (the League) is the trade association 
representing carriers who write life and health insurance in Maryland.   Through our various 
membership categories, we work with every carrier writing major medical health insurance in this 
State.  The League has had an opportunity to review the Health Employment Program proposal 
put forward by the Maryland Hospital Association and under consideration by the HSCRC. While 
we appreciate the effort to identify creative ways to address the daunting issue of poverty and 
unemployment in Baltimore and other areas of the State, especially as it relates to disadvantaged 
youth, for the reasons articulated below, we must oppose this program and urge the Commission 
to decline the request to support it through an increase in hospital rates. 
 

 
Hospitals Have the Ability to Pay for the Program out of Existing Revenue Budgets 

Two years into the implementation of the new waiver, hospitals are making record profits on 
regulated business – 5.86% for FY2015, up from 4.28% in FY2014.   In fact, there are only five 
hospitals in the state that failed to realize a profit during that time period. In addition and more 
significantly, the HSCRC has already made infrastructure adjustments to the hospitals’ rates 
totaling almost $200 million. These are not one-time adjustments; rather, they have been built 
permanently into hospital global budgets. That means unless the Commission takes action, 
hospitals will receive this money year after year.  As a result, a portion of these funds could - and 
should- adequately fund this proposed program without the need for an additional increase. 
 

 

Cost of Employment Programs for Hospital Workers Should Not be Born by Consumers 
and Businesses 

Every additional increase to hospital rates has a direct impact on premiums paid by individuals, 
and employers - small and large, insured and self funded - in the State of Maryland.  This 
proposal comes at a time of increased concern for rising insurance premiums, stringent Medical 
Loss Ratio requirements which must be met by carriers and a need to see a reduction of overall 
healthcare costs.   At a time when all stakeholders in the health care community are working to 

The  
League 
of 
Life and 
Health  
Insurers 
of 
Maryland 
 
200 Duke of Gloucester Street 
Annapolis, Maryland 21401 
410-269-1554 
 
 



identify ways to reduce costs to the system, this program achieves the opposite effect, adding yet 
another layer of expense to premiums that have already experienced significant increases on 
average over the past several years.   
 

 

Using the Rate Setting System to Cover the Costs of an Employment Program Goes Beyond 
the Purposes of the Rate-Setting System 

While there have been instances in the past where “employment” programs have been funded 
through hospital rates, those initiatives were on a much smaller scale with a purpose that more 
closely aligned with health care and the provision of clinical services. For example, the nursing 
support programs were created in response to a real, near crisis in the form of a nursing shortage. 
In addition, the average cost provided through rates to fund these nurse support programs was far 
less than $40 million annually – averaging closer to $10 million on an annual basis. While one 
can argue that community health workers may extend the ability of the hospitals to provide care 
to the community, the current proposal envisions hiring positions that go well beyond community 
health workers, to include general facility support such as janitors and security guards. All 
hospital related expenses necessary to satisfy current hospital service area populations are already 
currently funded in hospital rates. 
 
The League supports the concept of this initiative which is intended to improve community health 
while addressing longstanding economic issues; however, as noted above, we cannot support the 
proposed funding arrangements which would increase hospital rates an additional $40 million to 
address issues that go beyond the scope of the all-payer system.   Funding of jobs necessary to 
conduct hospital operations should be covered within the hospitals’ current rate base.  Any 
additional jobs should have a direct impact on a hospital’s ability to improve population health 
and lower utilization of hospital services, all of which will improve hospitals’ global budget 
savings.   
 
For these reasons, we strongly urge the Commission to vote against any hospital rate increase to 
support this program.   
 
Very truly yours,  
 

 
 
Kimberly Y. Robinson, Esq, 
Executive Director 
 
Cc: Donna Kinzer, Executive Director, Health Services Cost Review Commission  
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September 8, 2015

John M. Colmers

Chairman

The Health Services Cost Review Commission

4160 Patterson Avenue

Baltimore, MD 21215 /

Dear Chairman Colmei:;s)"

The Department has reviewed the Health EmploymentProgram document prepared
by the Maryland Hospital Association. In short, the proposal will build into hospital rates $40
million in additional funds to hire about 1,000 workers. The types of workers include
community health workers, Medicaid and Health Benefit Exchange enrollment assistors, peer
support specialists, as well as more traditional hospital employees, including environmental
services, dietary staff, nursing assistants, escorts, and security personnel. We are writing to
express our concern about the Health Employment Program and urge the HSCRC to conduct
a comprehensive review of the hospital proposal before moving forward.

A Mechanism Already Exists for Funding this Initiative

The HSCRC has already made infrastructure adjustments to the hospitals rates totaling
almost $200 million. These adjustments are not one-time adjustments; rather, they have been
built permanently into hospital global budgets. Hospitals will receive these infrastructure
monies every year unless the Commission takes action to end it.

The HSCRC built a 0.325 percent infrastructure adjustment into global budgets for FY 2014
and FY 2015, for a cumulative amount of roughly $100 million. Another 0.4 percent
infrastructure adjustment was built into FY 2016 rates, and the hospitals have the potential to
receive another 0.25 percent adjustment starting January 1, 2016. The additional 0.25
percent will be competitive, meaning that a hospital's ability to receive the additional 0.25
percent will depend on the quality of the hospital proposal or plan submitted on December 1,
2015. Nothing precludes the hospitals from submitting a proposal that includes a Health
EmploymentProgram. The estimated impact on the FY 2016 infrastructureadjustment is
$100 million, meaning that in FY 2016 and every year thereafter, hospitals will receive $200
million in additional infrastructure monies.

Costs Will Not Be Offset Without Return on Investment from Hospital Global Budgets

We disagree that the savings will be largely offset from fewer people utilizing public
programs such as Medicaid. Under federal eligibility requirements, and depending a number

201 W. Preston Street - Baltimore, Maryland 21201
Toll Free l-877-4MD-DHMH-TTY/Maryland Relay Service 1-800-735-2258

Web Site: www.dhmh.maryland.gov
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of factors, including the income, cost of other coverage offered and household size of the
individuals participating, they or their family members could remain eligible for Medicaid.

Additionally, during our Community HealthWorkers workgroup sessions, manyparticipants
questioned whether additional Community Health Workers would have the opposite effect on
the Medicaid budget—that is, create more opportunities to enroll individuals on
Medicaid. In the past, the Department has seen the utilization of CommunityHealth Workers
as a way to better coordinate care for our high cost populations more effectively. We
believe, notwithstanding the potential outreach impact that additional Community Health
Workers could result in additional savings to the overall program. A largecomponent of
those savings would come from hospital services. The proposal does not mention any of
these savings beingpassedonto payers through a reduction in fiiture hospital global budget
revenues. Without a formula in place for payers to realize a return on investment accrued by
the savings achieved by hospitals, there will be no offsetting of costs.

Applicants for the competitive 0.25 infrastructure rate increase are required to submit a
calculation for the expected return on investmentfor their proposed interventions; should a
separate Hospital Employment Program be created, it is the Department's position that a
similar costing exercise should be produced.

Proposal Lacks Accountability to the Pavers

The proposal outlines that hospitals receiving monies through the Health Employment
Program will be required to submit biannual reports to HSCRC detailing the incremental
employees hired and the costs associated with these hires. The proposal does not include a
process where payers can provide feedback and recommendations on the new positions or the
program in general. Medicaid pays for roughly 20 percent of hospital charges in
Maryland. In other words, Medicaid will pay roughly $8 million of the $40 million proposal
annually. The Department wants to ensure that an equal portion of any monies is devoted to
employees who benefit the Medicaid population. The current proposal lacks this feedback
mechanism or any measures to evaluate the program's impact.

The Department looks forward to working with the HSCRC on his important
initiative. Please contact Shannon McMahon, Deputy Secretary of Health Care Financing at
410-767-5807 should you have any questions.

Sincerely,

/ Van T. Mitchell

{^Secretary
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September 9, 2015 
 
 
John M. Colmers 
Chairman, Health Services Cost Review Commission 
4160 Patterson Avenue 
Baltimore, MD 21215 
 
Dear Chairman Colmers: 
 
I am writing to express my strong support of the Hospital Employment Program. As Chairman of the 
House Health and Government Operations Committee, I work with committee members to shape health 
policy for our state.  As we work to meet the goals of Maryland’s All-Payer Model Agreement, we must 
look to new sources of partnership and innovation. The Hospital Employment Program aligns with the 
new All-Payer Model Agreement’s focus on population health by creating community-based jobs 
targeting overall population health.  This program utilizes our unique waiver system to improve 
economic and health outcomes for the pockets of Maryland that need stability most.  As a 
representative of Baltimore City I welcome the opportunity to support a program poised to provide 
significant support to City residents. Additionally, this targeted employment program, focused on the 
State’s most disadvantaged communities, has the potential to produce savings from improved overall 
community health.  
 
The Maryland All-Payer Model Agreement provides Maryland with the unique opportunity for 
innovation. The Hospital Employment Program is a strong example of the type of collaboration we need 
to be successful under the new agreement. I strongly support this innovative approach to population 
health.  
 
Sincerely,  
 

 
 
Peter A. Hammen 
 
 
cc:  Herbert Wong, PhD, Vice Chairman 

George H. Bone, MD 
Stephen F. Jencks, MD, MPH 
Jack C. Keane 
Donna Kinzer, Executive Director 
Bernadette Loftus, MD 
Thomas R. Mullen 
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